Tuesday 24th March 2020
Community Pathways for Covid 19

Dear Colleagues,

Firstly I hope that you are all well and managing to adapt to the significant changes that I am aware you are making within your Practices, working life and also home life.

As you are aware the Community Pathway for NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde started yesterday. This was always planned as a “soft landing” and slow start and we had some challenges. However, it should be remembered that we have set up a parallel primary care service in a very short period so we did not expect it to be plain sailing!!!

A number of patients were triaged through NHS24 and the telephone triage hub. A small number were seen at the assessment centre. All were deemed fairly well and there were no hospital referrals. This allowed some testing of pathways but we are aware that as numbers and severity of attendances increase there will be further issues identified. We will monitor the number of referrals to the assessment centre from both the Hub and daytime General Practice. 

Patients should only be referred for face to face assessment if they are unwell, deteriorating and cannot be assessed fully through either phone or Attend Anywhere. We would expect, certainly initially that majority of patients would not require referral to the assessment centre. 
Please be aware that patients attending this centre are only being assessed. THEY ARE NOT BEING TESTED FOR COVID 19.
Pathways
National public messaging on NHS Inform is now that patients with new continuous cough and/or fever should manage their symptoms at home without contacting their GP, 111 or Pharmacy.  If these symptoms worsen, patients should call 111 across the whole 24 hour period rather than contacting practices directly.   Practices can direct patients with these symptoms to 111 in the first instance.    

However, it is recognised that some patients will still contact their own practice directly and may have an initial telephone assessment.   For these patients, if the GP carrying out triage feels the patient requires a face to face assessment they should complete the Sci-gateway form called COVID19 Community Assessment Centre.
This request is received by the admin team who will then contact the patient to arrange an appointment at the assessment centre. 

For patients referred to the telephone triage hub from NHS24, if following triage they require a face to face assessment they are referred via the Adastra system. The admin team will contact the patient in a similar fashion.

There will be development of  patient transport for those who require this, however it will be limited.
There are shifts for Home Visits but as yet this service has not been tested.

Already there have been some patients who do not want to attend the Community Assessment Centre. In such instance their GP Practice will be informed of this.

There are a fixed number of appointments in the Assessment Centres. When the assessment centres are at almost full capacity we plan to alert Practices that there are no further appointments available.  We will endeavour to meet demand where possible but it may be at times that this work will be sent back to Practices to consider. Some of this work may have come through the NHS24 and triage hub route. 
Sites
The Assessment centre in Barr Street Glasgow will initially take referrals from across the Health Board area for any patient registered with a GGC GP Practice. This is planning to open from 10am – 8pm over this week. Demand will be closely monitored with an expectation that these hours will need to be lengthened, however this will also be dependent on availability of staff. 
There is a centre set up in Clydebank Health Centre that is being run by their local clinicians and will see patients from their area only.

It is planned that there will be further assessment centres opening over the very near future in Renton, Greenock (to cover the Inverclyde area) and Paisley (to cover Renfrewshire area). The spread of sites is important in order that sites are accessible for patient and so that referrals for hospital assessment can occur into all acute sites across the Board ie local to where the patient lives. 
All acute sites are now admitting potential Covid cases through dedicated Speciality Assessment and Treatment Areas (SATA)

It is anticipated that initially the sites in Clydebank, Renton and Greenock will be open during usual working hours. Again these will be dependent on staff availability.    Information will be sent to practices as soon as opening days and times are confirmed. 
There is no doubt that our GP Out of Hours service is carrying out many assessments out with usual contracted hours and it is vital that this service is supported alongside the community pathway.

Other issues
The HPS recommended PPE is available at the Assessment Centres. There is no requirement for FFP3 equipment as there should not be any aerosol generating procedures being carried out.

As the main aim of the assessment centres is to move potential Covid positive patients out of main stream general practice settings it is anticipated that patients with Covid symptoms or those self- isolating but have an additional health issue will need to be seen at the assessment centres. Again we anticipate that the number of such cases will be very low and will be closely monitored and considered as the model evolves. 

Work continues with our Acute colleagues around support of this Community Pathway. I have written to them today to advise them of the many significant changes that General Practice have made to adapt to the complexity of providing general medical services alongside Covid.

Rates of pay have been agreed and will be published on the Rotamaster website alongside the shifts. These are comparable to the rates paid for the GP Advisor shifts in the GP Out of Hours service.

The ‘Death in service’ issue has been raised and actually affects different groups, both sessional GPs and also those who are not in the NHS pension scheme. This is a national issue and has been raised by many of us as a significant barrier to clinicians working in the service. We are working with our HR colleagues to consider short term salaried contracts, but need to consider both pay rates and conditions.
We are in the infancy of this service and I have no doubt that there will be some further challenges that have not been anticipated. The service both in the triage hub and the assessment centre will be busy, as is both day time and out of hours general practice. 
I would hope that the Primary Care clinicians of NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde would work with us as this model evolves and improves. 

I hope that this answers some of the questions from the first day of this new pathway. Again can I take this opportunity to thank you all for everything that you are doing to provide care to our communities. Please take care of yourselves and be kind and compassionate to each other.
Kind regards

Dr Kerri Neylon
Primary Care Lead for NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde

